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For those of you who did not attend the May Board meeting, the results of the questionnaire were distributed 
and discussed.  Approximately a 50 percent return of the 725 questionnaires (370 out of 725) left 50 percent 
of the Golf Hammock Community not responding.  The 50 percent return is considered a great percentage 
return.
	 The response to the question, “Do we have a speeding problem in Golf Hammock?” ended up 147 
saying, “yes” and 134 saying, “no.”   This question is the only one with a “yes” response higher than the “no” 
response.  Next, if we have a speeding problem, how best would our homeowners say we should address the 
problem?  Hiring a sheriff got 39 “yes” and 251 “no” was the option that clearly would have resulted in the 
larger expenditure and was clearly not favored.  Developing speed tables, 134 “yes” and 181 “no” or putting 
up more stop signs, 131 “yes” and 171 “no” were fairly even as potential solutions.
	 Do these responses warrant the procedure of data collection which would be the natural next step in 
the process?  We would need to investigate and determine which steps would best suit our situation.  What 
would the cost be?  Getting the community involved in monitoring the speed problem was mentioned in 
the additional remarks.  Should we develop a neighborhood speed control group?  Then all kinds of legal 
questions arise as well, as practical questions.  What would be the purpose?  How do we determine speed-
ing?  Once we determine a car is in violation, how do we run down the car owner’s name?  How do we get 
volunteers to join the group so that all areas of GH are represented?  Once the driver has been identified, 
what legally can we do to penalize such violators?  Much time would need to be spent on developing such a 
program and many thought that it would be out of our realm of expertise.
	 One item that developed as conversation continued was to look at a cluster of homes where home-
owners feel there is a speeding problem.  Once the questionnaire responses are plotted as to address and lot 
number of the “yes” or “no” responses; clusters may occur showing areas of concern.
	 In finalization of the speeding project, the Board indicated at the offset that the process could be short 
or long.  Our Board thought it would take longer and involve more steps.  The questionnaire results led us to 
believe a conservative approach should prevail yet an avenue should be given to clusters of homes petition-
ing the Board.  The ear of the Board will always be a listening one.
	 Many, many thanks to Hardric McMillon as chairperson and Tom Senior, Judy Trier, John McAngus 
and Shirley Kuznarik as committee members for this project.  As ex officio, Connie Wilhite added her exper-
tise in tallying and creating a spread sheet with Millie Anderson and Rose Cookman assisting.
	 A reminder:  This is the final newsletter until September.  Have a safe summer.
Working for you,

Sandy Todd

Golf Hammock Owners' Newsletter May 2014

President's Letter

NO NEWSLETTERS UNTIL SEPTEMBER
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WANT SOME CASH?
WHY NOT ADVERTISE THINGS YOU HAVE TO 

SELL ON GHOA BAY?
Our website www.ghoaonline.com offers residents a free 
service to advertise items that they would like to sell.  Send 
our webmaster a description and/or a picture of the item 
or items you wish to sell to Ruthie O'Neill at ghoabay@
gmail.com and your item(s) will be promptly posted.  In-
clude the price you wish to sell your item(s) for and a con-
tact number and/or email address.  Turn your collectibles 
into a pay day!  HAPPY SELLING!

WEBSITE NEWS
GHOA Bay is going strong. One car has been sold and a 
piece of property that was initially listed has been sold. Re-
member to put things you want to sell on GHOA Bay. Over 
the summer, the GHOA Website will be under construc-
tion to allow for improvements and enhancements.  Keep 
in mind that you will still be able to access the site during 
this process
.
If you are experiencing difficulties with the website or have 
suggestions of what you would like to see on the site, con-
tact Ruthie at webmasterghoa@gmail.com  or call her at 
267-885-4043.

IMPORTANT DATES
Trash Pickup is every Monday and Thursday
Yard Debris pickup is the first and third Wednesday

IMPORTANT NUMBERS
Non-Emergency -- call 402-7200

Emergency -- call 911

WOMEN'S CLUB OF SEBRING
CARD PARTY

The Women’s Club of Sebring will be hosting a card party 
at their headquarters across from Veteran’s Beach on May 
22, 11:00 until 3:00.  Participants bring their own games 
and lunch.  Drinks and desserts will be served.  Cost is 
$3.00.  There will also be a 50/50 drawing.  Contact Ellyn 
at 385-6294 for reservations.

MAILING ISSUE
Due to a technical glitch with the mailing software and its 
conversion for printing the newsletter envelopes last issue, 
some members of Golf Hammock received their newslet-
ter in an envelope with an incorrect last name.  Appropri-
ate steps have been taken to ensure that such problems are 
avoided in the future and we appreciate the understanding 
shown by all members concerning this matter.

Additions / Corrections For Directory

Hank and Val Henry
4210 Duffer Loop were omitted from the directory

A thank you to all our volunteer Street Captains for making their new neighbors feel like a part of their “group” 
and for supporting our Welcoming Committee and providing updated information for our Community Database.  
Trish Broksch and Ellyn Scholl-Losse who actually wear two hats…Street Captains and Welcoming Commit-
tee…also deserve an additional Thank You for seeing that new homeowners are formally welcomed to the Golf 
Hammock community and giving them our important information packets!  Never doubt that you are all very 
much appreciated.

Street Captain Committee—Connie Wilhite, Cindy Bowser, Wendy Hardy, Judy Trier are sending a very heart-
felt thank you to the following Golf Hammock Volunteer Street Captains:  William and Millie Anderson, Dottie 
Boyd, Trish Broksch, James and Valerie Brown, Phil and Judy Cunningham, Millie Grime, Wendy Hardy, Sandy 
Hart, Roxie McMillon, Ellyn Scholl-Losse, Bob and Linda Schroeder, Jim and Natalie Smith, Joyce Stanley, 
John Stewart, Bob and Judy Trier, Gene and Lynne White, Patsy White, Roland and Lois Worthington; Lillian 
Kachelries represents Cormorant Point which has its own new neighbor welcoming system in place.  Never doubt 
that your volunteering as Street Captain is truly appreciated.  It creates a more positive, cohesive atmosphere that 
makes people feel welcome and a part of the community they are joining!  Not to mention assisting in creating a 
more accurate Community Directory Database!  THANK YOU!
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HANDYMAN SERVICES AND
PRESSURE CLEANING

House Painting • Plumbing Repair (Toilet, Faucet, Replacements) 
Cracked or Loose Tile Repair • Pressure Cleaning Homes, Pool Decks, 

Pool Cages, Patios, Sidewalks, Etc.
Licensed & Insured						             CC# HM 0168

Pressure Cleaning 

Startin
g at

$65

We use the latest cleaning tools 
in the industry to ensure

Quality Results.

Call 863-381-2025

RULES TO REMEMBER

Credit Cards Accepted

• Garage and estate sales of any kind 
are NOT permitted in Golf Hammock.
• PLEASE MAKE SURE THAT LAWN 
CLIPPINGS ARE REMOVED FROM 
PAVED AREAS AND THE STREET 
WHEN MOWING THE LAWN.
• No signs, other than “For Sale” signs 
may be erected on any lot.
• Only 2 dogs are allowed per household.
• Dogs are to be confined to their own 
yard or on a leash when being walked.
• OWNERS ARE EXPECTED TO 
CLEAN UP AFTER THEIR PETS.
• Fences cannot be higher than 6 feet tall.
• If a lot owner is contemplating doing 
changes to his property, (fences, garages, 
new rooms, patios, new garage, pool, 
etc.) the change must be Okayed by the 

architectural committee.  Please call 
Shirley Kuznarik 382-3656 or kuzfla@
yahoo.com
• Contractors (including yard workers) 
are NOT allowed to work on Sunday in 
GH. 
• Residents and contractors should not 
start yard work until AFTER 8:00 A.M.
• Residents are asked to keep outside 
lights on at night in order to provide     
security for the development.
• Residents are reminded that lawns are 
to be sodded front to back and mowed 
once a week during growing season.
• PLEASE DO NOT PUT LAWN
CLIPPINGS ON UNDEVELOPED 
LOTS.
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ALL STAR TILE, LLC

(863) 465-6683

Complete Bathroom Remodeling
Change Bathtub to Shower
Installation Ceramic Floor Tile
Tile Samples Shown in Your Home
Handicap Rails Installed
Sales Tub and Shower Glass Doors
30 Years of  Experience

Call Robert For Your
FREE Estimate

CC#HC02499
Licensed & Insured

Credit Cards Accepted

"Recipe of the Month"
Foil Wrapped Steak Dinner

Richard Smith
1712 Chip It

Carl and Heddy Seaggs
3607 Golf Haven Ter.

Jayna M. Baker 
3704 Golf Haven Ter.

Waldo (Skip) and Sybil Hazen
3611 Cormorant Point

David and Judy Boudia, 
2801 Sugar Pine Circle

NEW NEIGHBORS!

Directions
Tear off a 2 ½ length of 18 inch wide foil.  Place 
meat in the center and sprinkle it with the onion 
soup mix.  Cover with vegetables.  Dot vegetables 
with butter.  Sprinkle with salt.  Fold foil over and 
seal securely to hold in juices.  Place on baking 
sheet and bake at 450 degrees for 1 to 1 ½ hours or 
until done.  Serves 4.

Ingredients
1 ½  lb. chuck steak, 1 inch thick	
3 medium potatoes, halved
1 envelope onion soup mix
2 T butter or margarine
3 medium carrots, quartered
½ t salt
2 stalks celery, cut in sticks
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Golf Hammock Owners' Board Meeting
May 7, 2014

Members present:  Judy Trier, Hardric McMillon, John McAngus, Shirley Kuznarik, Millie Grime, Connie Wilhite, Sandy Todd
Absent: Tom Senior, Barb Akus
Meeting called to order at 7:00 P.M. by President, Sandy Todd

Minutes, Millie Grime, 471-9979, cnmgrime@embarqmail.com
The minutes were approved.

Entrance and Landscaping, Sandy Todd, clb1919@yahoo.com, 385-4774
Bids were requested for systematic insecticide and fungicide spray to be applied four times per year and granular fertilizer two times per 
year on the new azalea and viburnum plants at the West Entrance.  Three bids were received.  Judy Trier moved that the Board accept 
Clark Pest Control’s bid of $1,000, seconded by Hardric McMillon.  Passed unanimously.  The applications will occur in January, April, 
July, and October.
	 All undeveloped lot owners received a letter dated April 20, 2014.  The letter served as a reminder of the new Standing Rule passed 
last September.  It states “Undeveloped lots should be mowed as follows: once in the spring, twice in the summer, and once in fall (four 
times a year).”  It was suggested that the spring mowing should be completed by May 31st, summer mowing between May 31st and 
September 30th, and fall mowing by November 15, 2014.
	 Bidding procedures were discussed.  To date the Board has no formal procedure for deciding on who gets a bid for work to be done 
in GH.  Shirley Kuznarik discussed getting a procedure in place and will work on this over the summer.

Treasurers Report, Tom Senior,314-0644, tomseniorjr@aol.com
The total income for April was $569 which included annual assessments of $500, late fees of $60, and interest of $9.  Total expenditures 
were $6,103 which covered common grounds maintenance of $3,092, electricity of $728, clubhouse rent and our share of utilities of  
$467, website maintenance (2 months) of $400, speeding survey cost of $763, front entrance work of $440 and administrative costs of 
$213.
	 The total cash (including savings) at the beginning of April was $236,637 and decreased to $231,101 at the end of April since ex-
penses exceeded income by $5, 536.
	 Lastly, we are down to 9 homeowners who have not paid their 2014 annual assessment with 6 of the 9 also owing us money for prior 
years.  Two of the remaining 3 are reverse mortgaged properties where the bank is in the process of taking possession of the property.  
We will now be turning this list over to our lawyer so that he can prepare demand letters to be sent to each member of this group.  As 
mentioned last month these demand letters reflect an additional $259 to be paid in addition to the assessment and late payment fees.  If 
payment is not made within 45 days of the date of the demand letter, then our lawyer files for placement of a lien on the property unless 
we already have a lien on such property.

Common Grounds, John McAngus, 440-935-4708, JohnMcAngus@yahoo.com
I received a call about pipes leaking behind The Spa building at the main entrance.  Sharon, from Kim Reed’s office called me.  I called 
Sandy Todd to discuss this issue with her.  Kim Reed’s office number is 863-382-6757.
	 I received a call from Joe Rey at 4208 Duffer Loop.  He called me to tell me about the new fence being cut by trespassers.  He 
informed me that he made a temporary repair.  I also asked him to call the Sheriff’s Department to have them come out and do a police 
report.  I personally went to Joe’s house at 4:30 P.M. to look at the fence and get the Sheriff’s report.
	 I went to Pedro Montanez’s home at 3508 Duffer Road to look at his fence and it is knocked down and overgrown with weeds and 
trees.  He asked me if he could have Brooker Fence install the same fence that was installed at Matt Hall’s house.  He said he would have 
the fence line cleaned up at his cost and all the GHOA Board would pay is $800.00 toward the new fence as we did for Matt Hall.
	 I obtained two estimates from Weldy Electric, Inc. for two ways to do the islands.  The estimates will be discussed at the May 7th 
meeting.
	 On 4-11-14, Weldy Electric repaired the entry lighting and added six new lights and four new plug outlets on the back wall.		
	 On 4-14-14, Brooker Fence installed new fence at 3608 Duffer Road, Matt Hall’s house.  I looked at the job.  It looks great.  I gave 
the bill to Sandy Todd for payment of $800.00 to Brooker Fence.
	 Hardric McMillon moved that Mike Palmer Electric provide replacement lighting in the island that is up to code for a cost of $2, 
144.06.  Judy Trier seconded.  Passed unanimously.

Architecture, Shirley Kuznarik, 382-3656, kuzfla@yahoo.com
Approved:
	 One 10’ x 14’ Garden House (shed)
	 One home paint colors

Lakes, Barb Akus, akusba@centurylink.net, 314-0255
All lakes are looking good.  The large amount of rain we’ve gotten has really brought the water level up.  Hopefully, the night showers 
will continue.
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Clubhouse, Barb Akus, akusba@centurylink.net, 314-0255
I was very disappointed in the poor showing for the last game night.  Residents say they want activities in the community and when we 
try, the response is dismal.  It’s always the same people who are active in other things, Mah Jongg and Bridge that show up.  This was 
supposed to be an evening when we could get to meet new neighbors and make new friends.   I guess most people in this community 
really don’t care about that.  But amazingly they are the same people that complain there is nothing to do in GH!
	 Any questions and suggestions please call me at 314-0255 or e-mail me at akusbarb@gmail.com

Violations and Complaints, Judy Trier, jrtrier@gmail.com
10 violation letters were written during the month of April
1 fence repair follow up
4 non approved signs in yards
4 concerning yards needing work, sod and shrub trimming, or tree removal
1 car dolly in driveway
	 We also had a church soliciting in here.  I did stop them and explain our restrictions.  They did leave but mentioned they had permis-
sion to be in here because they are not selling anything.
	 A letter was sent to a local realtor and the Highlands Board of Realtors explaining our new standing code concerning garage sales 
and estate sales.
	 The Grossmans who live at 3510 Duffer Road have landscaped their property with Florida Friendly plants.  It’s a beautiful design.  
Drive by and take a look.  Great job!
	 When calling or writing me about a complaint, please give me the street name and house number.  The more information you can 
give me, the quicker I can get to the offenders.  Thank you all for your cooperation.
	 Please send all future complaints or suggestions to Judy Trier at jrtrier@gmail.com or call 260-242-0612.

Secretary, Millie Grime, 471-99979, cnmgrime@embarqmail.com
 All the old newsletters starting in 1989 have been placed in three ring binders to keep them in good shape.  The notebooks can be viewed 
at the clubhouse whenever it is open.
	 A piece of property and a car that were listed on GHOA Bay have been sold.

PLEASE REMEMBER THAT IF YOU HAVE SOMETHING YOU WOULD LIKE TO SELL, SEND A PICTURE OF THE 
ITEM TO RUTHIE, OUR WEBMASTER, ALONG WITH THE PRICE YOU WANT FOR IT.  ALSO HAVE A PHONE NUM-
BER YOU CAN BE REACHED AT SO THAT PEOPLE CAN CONTACT YOU.  

CHECK OUT OUR GHOABAY ON OUR WEBSITE.  LOTS OF NEW ITEMS.

Data Base/Directory, Connie Wilhite, wilhite1530@comcast.net, 658-1854
The Golf Hammock Street Captains are really an asset in identifying new owners and supporting our Welcoming Committee, Trish 
Broksch and Ellyn Scholl-Losse, who are also Street Captains.  Our Street Captains have advised of new residents who will be in the 
May newsletter.  Cormorant Point contact, Lillian Kachelries, is also providing updated information on new owners.  All of this informa-
tion is being used to provide as accurate a directory database as possible.
	 I, as a Board member, along with Millie Anderson and Rose Cookman volunteered to tabulate the speeding survey opinion sheets.  

Roads, Hardric McMillon, hrmcmillon@embarqmail.com, 382-9579
Tasks completed:

Replaced stop sign on Par Ct.
Patched hole in road in Cormorant Point
Remember:
1.  Duke Energy will install a street light in front of your for a monthly fee.
2.  Report street light outages to Duke Energy by calling 1-800-228-8485.

Visitations, Ellyn Scholl-Losse 385-6294, mizles226@yahoo.com and Trish Broksch 471-3737, 
tbroksch@embarqmail.com
There were three visitations this month.

Old Business
There was a discussion about Halloween.  Board members, Shirley Kuznarik, John McAngus, and Judy Trier have volunteered to hold 
meetings over the summer to come up with ways to make Halloween activities in GH safer.  Millie Anderson, Mary Seigfreid, and Joyce 
Rowe also volunteered to be on the committee.  It was suggested that the committee work closely with the Sheriff’s Department to come 
up with lawful ways to deal with the large number of people who come to GH for Halloween.  Also, policemen have to be procured well 
in advance of the date that they will be needed.  One resident said that we were opening ourselves up to a lawsuit if we discriminate 
against certain groups of people and don’t allow them to enter GH.  Another question asked was, what do we mean by private roads?  
There are many different answers to this question.  People felt that our main concern was to provide for an orderly procession on Hal-
loween, not necessarily, keeping people out.  Everyone felt that whatever the Board decides, it must be publicized in the paper well in 
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advance.  The officers’ responsibility must be clearly spelled out.
	 Judy Trier read the new Standing Rule about garage and estate sales.  Garage sales, estate sales are prohibited.    Millie Grime made 
a motion that the Board accept the new Standing Rule about garage and estate sales.  Shirley Kuznarik seconded.  Passed unanimously.
	 President Todd reminded the audience that the survey was not a vote but was rather an opinion gathering technique.  
	 Connie Wilhite presented the procedure for the surveys that were returned concerning speeding in GH.
	 “I as a Board member, along with Millie Anderson and Rose Cookman volunteered to tabulate the speeding survey opinion sheets.  
Here is a summary of those meetings:
	 248 surveys had been received as of April 9, 2014, 10 A.M.
	 Millie read off the survey form opinions and Connie entered them onto the spreadsheet.  Rose reviewed the additional comments 
made on the survey and documented these.  These were then compiled/summarized and typed up as Additional Comments.
	 Note:  Not all questions were answered, some items were left blank.  The number in the right hand corner was not associated with 
any homeowner.  They were random numbers.

Speeding Survey Tabulation Meeting April 23, 2014 2 P.M.
Millie Anderson, Rose Cookman, Connie Wilhite
	 An additional 122 surveys were received after April 9 and Connie herself entered these as they came in.
	 These surveys will be available for review by homeowners.  We have now completed our task of reporting the information from all 
the questionnaires we received.
	 Hardric McMillon then gave a summary of the data that had been received.    725 surveys were sent out.  370 were returned.  Al-
though some people have more than one property in GH, only one survey was sent to people with multiple properties.  This was a survey 
not a ballot.
	 After tabulating the results of the survey, the Board did not receive a mandate as to the speeding situation and doesn’t feel that it 
should spend money on more data collection.  The Board is pleased at the excellent return rate.  We are assuming that the issue is dead 
at this point.  If there is a cluster of homes with a specific traffic problem, the residents should petition the Board who will then entertain 
working on the problem.  Many thanks to all who helped.

New Business There was no new business

Neighbors attending: Joyce Rowe, Rick Johnson, Jim and Rose Cookman, Kelly Johnson, Valerie Brown, Mikie Anderson, Ken and 
Linda Bird,  Marge Schindewolf, Robert Turner, Victor Divietro, Mary Seigfreid,  William Gregory, Ellyn Scholl-Losse, Trish Broksch

NEIGHBORS COMMENTS
One resident thanked the Board for facing the speeding problem head on.  She said that speeders are not the problem, pedestrians are 
the problem.  She wanted the Board to impose a fine on people observed speeding.  She felt that the Board should be going after speed-
ers who are causing the problem not the people who are not speeding. She also stated that all pedestrians and bikers should be wearing 
reflective clothing.
	 Another neighbor thanked the Board for seeing the problem through.  She  asked the age that children can drive a golf cart. (Signs 
at both entrances stated that a child must be fourteen to drive a cart during the day and eighteen to drive a golf cart at night).  She also 
stated that some adults are allowing children to drive golf carts while the adult sits beside them.
	 Another person thanked the Board for putting speed tables on Mulligan.  Before the speed tables, she said that Mulligan was a 
raceway and now most people are going the speed limit.  She felt that speed tables have been highly effective in reducing speeding on 
her street.  She also stated that fining people for speeding could be very dangerous since even honking your horn at a speeder could get 
you killed by an irate speeder.
	 A person concerned about the drainage problem in GH has reported  that GH could be flooded since there is only a four inch pipe 
from Mills Pond to the outlet on Hammock Road.  In case of severe rain, there is no place for the water to drain properly and this could 
cause a real emergency.  He felt that there should be a study done and then proper drainage procedures instituted.  He has an inside in 
SWIFTMUD and would be glad to work with John McAngus on this problem.  John agreed to meet with this person and see what could 
be done.
	 One of the younger members of GH spoke about the speeding problem stating that she could neither walk nor ride her bike to her 
grandparents because of the cars that speed on the roads.
	 Hardric McMillon moved that the meeting be adjourned.  Seconded by Connie Wilhite.
	 Meeting adjourned at 8:30 P.M.

Millie Grime, Secretary

Workshop, Tuesday, June 3, 4:00, Clubhouse (may be canceled)

General Meeting, Wednesday, June 4, 7:00 P.M. Clubhouse (may be canceled)
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A COMPLETE LISTING OF ALL BOARD MEMBERS AND PHONE NUMBERS
GHOA CPHO

President   			 
Steve Fox   			 
385-3696
foxden29@embarqmail.com

Secretary   			 
Bob Rivenes   		
385-5790
robertcom@embarqmail.com

Architectural/Landscaping
Ed Chroscinski   		
836-858-1568
eddoneworking1@yahoo.com

Violations
Bob Henderson
385-8192
rchendro@yahoo.com

Vice President
Dawn Loftus
585-319-7165
jdaloftus@juno.com

Treasurer
Nancy Beatty
382-6707
nancyab@strato.net

COMMITTEE CHAIRPERSONS

Welcoming
Lillian Kachelries    	
863-659-1568
xgrayrock1@aol.com

President
Entrances/Landscaping
Sandy Todd
385-4774
clb1919@yahoo.com

Vice President
Lakes/Clubhouse
Barb Akus
314-0255
akusba@centurylink.net

Secretary/Newsletter
Millie Grime
471-9979
cnmgrime@embarqmail.com

Treasurer
Tom Senior
4310 Duffer Loop
314-0644
tomseniorjr@aol.com

Violations/Complaints
Judy Trier
jrtrier@gmail.com
260-242-0612

Common Grounds
John McAngus
440-935-4708
JohnMcAngus@yahoo.com

Architecture
Shirley Kuzarnik
382-3656
kuzfla@yahoo.com

Data Base/Directory
Connie Wilhite
658-1854
wilhite1530@comcast.net

Roads/Signs
Hardric McMillon
382-9579
hrmcmillon@embarqmail.com

GOLF HAMMOCK OWNERS ASSOCIATION
2200 Golf Hammock Drive
Sebring, Florida  33872-1209


